CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

There have been some themes running through the work of the council this year. These themes have been about making the council more approachable, more open and accountable to residents, placing the Council in the heart of the community, listening to residents especially those who don’t often get heard and importantly working with others.  The council can do nothing in isolation and should not do so. However it can act as a catalyst, calling people and groups together so solutions to issues can emerge. It has also been important to ensure that Braunton plays its part in the wider North Devon and through close working with our District and County councillors we have been able to do this.

One early change was a change in the way we ran our council meetings. Although there was a section at the beginning of the meeting for questions from the public – these had to be given in writing seven days before the meeting. In fact the questions had to be put before the agenda was published so no one could ask a question of any item on the agenda. This has been changed – electors in the parish can now ask a question of council at the main meeting without prior notice. It can mean that an answer has to be researched and given later but it helps better interaction with the people that we represent. We have also endeavoured to ensure that all actions and updates are reported to council – thereby not only keeping councillors up to date but informing the public as well. Work is also starting on making the management systems of the Parish Hall more user friendly and Councillor Roger Cornick, Chairman of the Finance and Administration Committee is progressing this in time for next years bookings.

A major item, which has absorbed the council this year, has been whether to issue resident permits in the car park. This was in answer to the referendum some years ago and continued pressure from residents to widen the use of the car park in a bid to alleviate parking problems elsewhere in the village. There has been a lot of debate and public involvement in this subject with widely differing views. However after consultation it has been agreed that permits will be issued this year. These will be for residents only and should address many concerns long held by local people. The scheme will start on October 1st and applications for permits will be able to be made from August 1st. The whole scheme is a 12 month trial during which the Council will monitor the scheme carefully looking at areas such as take up, usage, effect on the overall usage of the car park and the effect on traffic parking problems in the rest of the village. Findings from the monitoring will be publicised and will inform future decisions on how the scheme develops.

The Council is a large property owner and various parts of this property have occupied agenda time over the year. Vellator Quay was ruled a health and safety danger some time ago and has been closed to public access. A range of proposals for the area had been produced and after a great deal of consultation with the public, users and the various bodies involved such as the Environment Agency and Natural England it was decided to proceed with a scheme of naturalisation. Planning permission has been obtained for this and the process continues with the search for funding. Additional proposals for a floating pontoon have come from the Small Boat Owners Association and these are being considered at the moment. I would like to thank Peter Lord for all his hard work on this both as a member of the previous council and subsequently as a member of the public. The mantle has now been taken on by Councillor Ian Gilbert. 

The Council also owns buildings around the car park, which are occupied by a number of organisations. We have worked closely with them over the year. Council have been delighted that the Museum of British Surfing is up and running with some very good numbers through the door since its launch. The Countryside Centre have exciting proposals for changes to their building which will increase its usage and make the building much more user friendly. Sadly there are changes in the tenants and provision of services in the Bakehouse Centre. However the Council remains committed to the provision of visitor information services recognising the importance of tourism to the economy of the village and are working with the Braunton Museum and other agencies on future provision. The Museum continues to be the guardian of the wonderful heritage of our Parish and imparts this information to resident and visitor alike. Devon Youth Service delivers an invaluable service to our young people. We hope that the times that they are open will increase so more young people can use the facilities in the Youth Centre and, in conjunction with the Surf Museum, - enjoy the Bowl. An exciting development with all these organisations has been the level of working together that has developed among them. The event to be held on May 5th – the Braunton Bash – is the first example of this when all the organisations together with Rotary will be running an event to raise funds and awareness. It is wonderful to hear that so many young people are involved in this.

Young people have also been involved in some plans on the Recreation Ground. The young people have told us that they would like to play informal football – i.e. they need goal posts – and Council and residents are anxious to provide something that stops the misuse of the Illingworth Shelter and distress to nearby residents while providing a much needed facility. A very generous donation from one of the residents, the gift of goal posts from Devon Youth Service, nets from the Football Club and a lot of joint working between the Parish Council, the Police, the Football Club, Devon Youth Service, residents and most importantly the youngsters of our community has meant that goal posts with all weather surfacing are going to be installed in the next few days. This will give great facilities for the young people and increase the use of this area. I am also grateful to some of our district councillors who have offered additional funding, if it is required, so that we can lay more  “all weather turf” to protect the grass.

The Council’s Property Committee now have plans to renovate the Illingworth Shelter so it can provide a better amenity to all and I know Councillor Mrs Liz Spear who chairs that committee is already working on plans for repairs to the roof, seating etc.

The Recreation Ground is an important area in the village and other plans are afoot to increase the facilities there and make the whole area much more user friendly especially for all those who attend the events on the Ground during the year. The changing rooms need a complete overhaul so they can be bought up to date, provide changing facilities for both sexes and for a range of grass based sporting activities. Most importantly there must be better modern toilet facilities. Work on these proposals has already started. There has been one public meeting when the involvement of people from groups like the Football Club, Rotary, Dogs Trust, those who built the changing rooms originally and many others was great and we are also delighted to have support and help from the District Council thanks to the portfolio holder for Leisure and Sport being a member of this Council. When this is completed and we have a Recreation Ground suitable for modern use we can look at seating, planting and other improvements – areas that, I know, are close to Councillor Chugg’s heart.

Looking back over the past year a highlight for everyone has to have been the Welcome Back Parade of 24 Commando Regiment Engineers and the granting to them of the Freedom of the Village.  The whole community have been supporting the servicemen and women from Chivenor during their deployment in Afghanistan and everyone was delighted that all returned although there were injuries and our thoughts continue to be with these troops and their families. The Welcome Back was a chance for everyone to show them how they are appreciated. Braunton turned out in great numbers on the day and really showed our appreciation for all that our troops do. 

The Environment Agency has been a part of the village over the winter as they have installed the long awaited Flood Defence schemes at Hordens Bridge and the Memorial Gardens. We have been campaigning for work at Hordens Bridge for even longer than in the centre of the village and it is a great relief to see those properties protected. There have been major changes to the Memorial Gardens. Council have worked closely with the Agency over the year on the details of the scheme, which is nearly completed. The whole area will be a credit to the village and we hope that when it is finished the Gardens will be a great place for people to walk and relax as well as it performing the practical task of protecting the centre of the village against flooding.

This report only touches on some of the areas of work covered in a busy year and it would not have happened without the staff. In the previous year our Clerk, Nikki Ward had left and we were very saddened in the summer to learn of her death. Council’s thoughts were with her husband and daughter in their loss.

The new Clerk, Tracey Weaver was in the first weeks of her appointment when this Council was elected so together with her staff, some of which were also new, she has had a steep learning curve. We have to thank her for the efficient and professional manner in which she has tackled the many challenges thrown at her. She has made many innovations in working practices and has been responsible for making the council and the offices more approachable and customer friendly. I know she will continue to use her extensive skills and knowledge for the benefit of the community.

Working with others is a major feature of this Council and that has been very apparent in our working relationships with the District and County Council. We are very lucky in Braunton that all of our District and County Councillors are members of the Parish Council – not the case in many parishes. It means that the Parish Council are kept totally up to date with all developments affecting them and have easy access to both authorities. Thank you to them for those vital links.

We have also worked closely with a range of village organisations and I would wish to thank all the groups and organisations that have come to working parties on different topics, have been very supportive and got involved in delivering different projects.

In addition to the ongoing pieces of work mentioned earlier of course we look forward to an exciting couple of weeks at the end of this month starting with the arrival of the Olympic Torch relay through Braunton and culminating two weeks later with the Diamond Jubilee – a fortnight of celebrations. There has been a very active group comprising members from many different organisations working on this and making sure that Braunton plays its part.

We are honoured that Braunton is on the route of the Olympic Torch Relay and must thank North Devon Council for all the work they have done in putting North Devon on the map with the Torch coming through our District. We have been lucky that Councillor Derrick Spear is in charge of the relevant department and has kept us fully up to date with this whole programme. 

Many different groups are involved in village celebrations for the Jubilee – two of which are here tonight – Rotary and the Scouts. There are many others who are organising events – British Legion, the Vivian Moon Centre, the Church, schools and the Council will be involved with window competitions and the choosing of a Jubilee Prince and Princess. A very successful bunting party took place a couple of weeks ago with the aim that the Village will be decorated and celebrating from May 21st onwards.

Much has happened this year – many plans are in progress and more in the pipeline. I hope we have made the Council more accessible – we would welcome suggestions on areas like the Parish newsletter and the website and how these can be made to work for everyone.

I would like to thank my colleagues for their support and everyone for their hard work for our Parish.

Councillor Mrs Marguerite Shapland

Chairman
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